THE METHODIST COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Methodist Council
16-17 February 2002

All Saints Pastoral Centre, London Colney, Herts 

Present: The President and 56 other voting members.

Apologies: The Revd Desmond Bain, Mr Peter Barley, Mr Peter G Cotgrove, Mr Brian Dawson, Mr Greg Griffiths, Mr David Kitley, Dr Joy Leitch, Mr Naboth Muchopa, Dr Judith May Parker, Mr David Payne, Mr Geoffrey Pickford, The Revd Keith A Reed, Mr Peter White, The Revd Peter Whittaker.

Welcome: The President welcomed Mrs Jennifer Carpenter (URC/Methodist Rural Officer) and Mr Murray White (Media Relations Officer) who were in attendance at the meeting.

Letters: The Council asked for letters to be sent to The Revd and Mrs Winston Graham, the Methodist Publishing House and Dr Dorothy Graham.

02.1.1 The Minutes of the Methodist Council meeting on 5 December 2001 were signed by the President, with one amendment deleting the apologies from Mr John Connor.

02.1.2 The Minutes of the Methodist Council Executive meeting on 18/19 January 2002 were noted. The Chair of the Executive drew the Council's attention to 02.1.2 n), 02.1.5, 02.1.6 and 02.1.10.

02.1.3 Nomination of the Secretary of the Conference - ME 02.1.2 j) (MC/02/01): Further to MC 01.4.24, the Council approved the following additional names as members of the group appointed to manage the process of bringing a nomination to the Conference of 2003 for the immediate appointment of the Secretary of Conference:

· The Revd Stephen Wigley Superintendent minister of the Swansea Circuit

· The Revd A Ward Jones Chair of the Bristol District and Secretary of the Chairs' Meeting

· The Revd Peter G Sulston Co-ordinating Secretary for Inter-Church and Other Relationships

· Mr Neil Watson Circuit Steward in the Edinburgh and Forth Circuit and member of District Policy Committee; employment history within the Department of Education and Employment, with some experience in recruitment.

The Council noted 25 February 2002 as the date of the group's first meeting.

02.1.4 Nomination of Executive Members from September 2002 - ME 02.1.8: On the recommendation of the Executive, the Council agreed to recommend to the Conference the appointment for one further year of Mr David Hardwick and Mr Peter White. The Council appointed the following sub-committee to work towards bringing nominations to the Conference for new members to replace Mr John Bassill and Miss Dorothy Blenkinsop:

· Mrs Margaret Parker (Chair)

· Mr Mike Bamford

· The Revd Graham Thompson

· Mr Roger Dawe (in attendance)

02.1.5 Methodist Church Fund Trustees' Report and Accounts
Introduced by Ms Ruby Beech, Co-ordinating Secretary for Central Services, Mr Noel Rajaratnam (Director of Finance) presented the audited accounts for the year ended 31 August 2001. Mr Nigel Souster, Partner, PricewaterhouseCoopers Charities Unit, outlined his ongoing work with those responsible for this area of work. Mr Richard Kinsman, standing in for Mr Keith Woodley (Chair), brought a verbal report on behalf of the Audit Committee, confirming their satisfaction with the policies and procedures adopted. Mr Souster confirmed that PricewaterhouseCoopers had adequate access to the Audit Committee and to those responsible within the Team throughout the year in order to perform their role. Expressing their thanks for the work involved, the Council adopted the accounts.

02.1.6 Endowment and Restricted Funds (MC/02/02)
Ms Ruby Beech presented MC/02/02. On the recommendation of the Investment Management Committee, the Council agreed that the Plant Fund be undesignated and that the balance of £1,075,750 (as at 1 September 2001) be transferred to the Fund for World Mission.

02.1.7 Leadership Task Group (MC/02/03)
The Revd David Reddish, Chair of the Leadership Task Group, presented MC/02/03, being the confidential first draft of the report to Conference. The Council divided into six groups to consider the report and discussion took place in a plenary session. A final report will be brought to the April Council, amended in the light of the discussion.

02.1.8 Connexional Allowances Committee (MC/02/04)
Ms Ruby Beech presented MC/02/04, and the Council agreed to recommend the Connexional Allowances Committee report to the Conference, including the replies to Memorials 1 and 2 of 1999, Memorials 46 and 47 of 2000, Memorial 16 of 2001 and Notice of Motion 33 of 2001.

02.1.9 Connexional Allowances Committee: Report on the Present and Future Remuneration of the Ministry (MC/02/04a)
Introduced by Ms Ruby Beech, Mr David Wigley (Chair of the Connexional Allowances Committee) presented MC/02/04a. The author of the report, Mr David Hall, was also present, and thanks were expressed to the following people who, in addition to those named in the report, also made contributions to the work: The Revd John Ingyon, Mrs Jane Thomas, Mr Richard Baker and Mr Geoffrey Pickford.

The Council agreed to recommend the report to the Conference but alongside Recommendation 3, regarding proposed long service payments, the Connexional Allowances Committee was asked to provide alternative options and these will be brought back to the April Council.

It was noted that an addendum would need to be prepared to cover those areas of the Connexion not paid through the Connexional payroll.

The Council expressed thanks to Mr David Wigley who will retire this year as Chair of the Committee.

02.1.10 What is a Presbyter? (MC/02/05)
The Revd Kenneth Howcroft, Secretary for Presbyteral Ministry, introduced MC/02/05, being a report prepared to guide the church's corporate understanding of presbyteral ministry. The Council agreed that it be presented to the Conference as a freestanding report, amended in the light of the discussion.

02.1.11 The Middle East: A Methodist Response
The Co-ordinating Secretary for Inter-Church and Other Relationships, The Revd Peter Sulston, introduced MC/02/06. The Council agreed to the formation of an ad hoc group to consider the way forward in the light of the report Who is my Neighbour?. The group, to include Paul Renshaw (Co-ordinating Secretary for International Affairs at Churches Together in Britain and Ireland), will report to the April Council, facilitating a debate with a view to bringing a resolution to the Conference.

02.1.12 Domestic Violence - The Way Forward (MC/02/07)
The Revd Jonathan Kerry, Co-ordinating Secretary for Church Life, introduced Mrs Margaret Sawyer (Women's Network Secretary), who asked the Council to engage in discussion of MC/02/07 (the report of a two-year study, carried out and funded by the Southlands Methodist Centre, of the church's response to domestic violence) and to offer guidance regarding a presentation to the Conference.

Dr Lorraine Radford and Ms Cecelia Capell, authors of the report, outlined the methods, aims and findings of the project. The report offered the following recommendations:

1. That work be done in the preparation of a church policy on domestic violence.

2. That resources be identified and allocated for safeguarding, training and monitoring.

3. That training on domestic violence issues be developed and delivered for all people with pastoral care responsibilities in the church.

4. That specialists be developed in each District and at national level.

5. That the church play a proactive role, through theological discussion, worship and publicity, in dismantling the myths about domestic violence and promoting non-violent relationships.

6. That a group be set up to take the work forward.

A further report will be brought in April from the Network office, drawing on the research project and the Council's discussion, including recommendations for progressing the work. Thanks were expressed to Lorraine Radford, Cecelia Capell and Mike Leigh of Southlands College.

02.1.13 Methodist Overseas Guest House (MC/02/08 and MC/02/08a)
The Revd Peter Sulston introduced MC/02/08 and 08a, providing information requested at the last meeting of the Council (01.4.18). The Council confirmed its earlier decision that the Birmingham District should manage and develop the Methodist Overseas Guest House. The Council further agreed the substance of the Memorandum of Agreement and the proposal of the Birmingham District Trustees that the management of the MOGH and the Methodist International House should come under the umbrella of a new charity which would also be a company limited by guarantee. The Council agreed that the Birmingham District submit the Memorandum and Articles of Association for the proposed company to the Charity Commissioners and that, when the legal arrangements were all in place, the officers of the Council should sign the Memorandum of Agreement on their behalf.

02.1.14 Central Buildings, Manchester - New Lift Scheme
Mr Alan Pimlott, the Connexional Property Secretary, brought a verbal report on the proposed new lift scheme at Central Buildings, Manchester. In February 1999 the Council provisionally approved a contribution of £100,000 towards the £280,000 total cost of the scheme (99.2.9) but the contribution needed is now £115,000 due to cost increases caused by time delays whilst putting other funding in place.

The Council agreed the increase in funding to £115,000 (towards a new total cost of £357,000).

02.1.15 Methodist International Centre Annual Report (MC/02/09)
The Revd Peter Sulston presented MC/02/09. The Council received the report, noting that remedial structural work was required, over which the Management Committee is in discussion with their advisors.

02.1.16 Hartley Victoria College, Manchester (MC/02/10)
The Revd Jonathan Kerry presented MC/02/10. The Council approved the proposals as follows:

1. That the half-time appointment of The Revd Dr Jane Craske as a Tutor at Hartley Victoria College be increased to full-time from September 2002, with funding identified as outlined in paragraph 2.3;

2. That the proceeds of the sale of properties as outlined in paragraph 1.3 be used:

a) for the purchase of a manse for the new full-time Tutor and

b) for the purchase of another property for the purpose of letting to students.

02.1.17 Who are District Trustees?
Mr Alan Pimlott reported on work being done to clarify responsibilities in this area. A detailed report will be brought in due course.

02.1.18 Archives and History Report (MC/02/11)
Ms Ruby Beech presented MC/02/11. The Council received the report and expressed thanks to Dr Dorothy Graham on her retirement in 2001 from the role of Connexional Archives Liaison Officer.

02.1.19 Guidelines for Circuits relating to Church Schools (MC/02/12)
Miss Kathleen Wood, Education Officer, presented MC/02/12, being work undertaken at the request of the Conference of 1997. Prepared by the Education Officer and the Property Secretary following wide consultation, the document is designed to offer advice and support for circuits when they are asked to respond to opportunities to support church schools.

The Council approved the guidelines and the other recommendations as outlined in the introductory notes. The Council agreed that the report be sent to the Law and Polity Committee for advice on the required changes to Standing Orders.

The Council further agreed to consider at its April meeting the paper prepared by Kathleen Wood as the Methodist Church's contribution to the current debate about faith schools.

02.1.20 Report of the Working Party on London Methodism (MC/02/13)
The Council welcomed The Revd Dr Stuart Jordan, (Secretary, London Committee) who presented MC/02/13 on behalf of the Working Party appointed by the Council in response to Memorials 4-7 of 2000, relating to the reshaping of Methodist work in the area covered by the four London Districts in the light of the creation of the Greater London Authority. The Council recommended the report to the Conference.

02.1.21 Churches Information for Mission (CIM) - Faith in Life
The Revd Jonathan Kerry introduced Ms Alison Gelder and Mr Phillip Escot from CIM, who presented the denominational findings of the Church Life Profile with regard to the Methodist Church. The Council welcomed the challenging information presented and agreed that consideration be given to the best ways of communicating the information throughout the Connexion and ensuring that it is understood as a tool for mission.

02.1.22 Discipleship and Church Membership Report (MC/02/14)
The Council welcomed Ms Janet Morley, Secretary for Adult Learning, who presented MC/02/14, being the report of the Discipleship and Church Membership Task Group. The Council agreed to recommend the report to the Conference.

The Council further agreed to the continuance of a small reference group on discipleship and church membership to support the development and maintenance of appropriate resources for local churches, especially in the light of the developing responses to the Methodist/Anglican Covenant and its impact on concepts of church membership in the future. It was confirmed that the existing budget is sufficient for this work.

02.1.23 Connexional Development Plan 2002/2003 (MC/02/15)
The Revd David Deeks, Co-ordinating Secretary for Church and Society, presented MC/02/15. The Development Plan for 2002/2003 outlines the ongoing work of the Team within the context of Our Calling as well as two initiatives to be launched:

1. Engaging with Young Adults

2. IT and the Methodist Church

Noting the proposed sources of funding outlined in Section 4, the Council agreed to recommend the report to the Conference.

02.1.24 Evangelism and Evangelists in the Methodist Church (MC/02/16)
The Council welcomed The Revd Graham Horsley, Secretary for Evangelism, who presented MC/02/16. The Council agreed to recommend the report to the Conference with subsequent Standing Order changes to be brought in 2003.

02.1.25 Local Preacher Emeritus (MC/02/17)
The Revd Jonathan Kerry presented MC/02/17 on behalf of the Local Preachers' Committee, being the proposed further report to the Conference of 2002 in response to Memorial 97 of 2000. The report proposed three resolutions for the consideration of the Conference. Following discussion:

1. The Council agreed to recommend to the Conference a resolution declining the Memorial.

2. The Council did not agree to recommend to the Conference the proposal to amend Standing Orders to include reference to an annual pastoral conversation in the Duties and Rights of the Local Preacher.

3. The Council agreed to recommend to the Conference the issuing of certificates as and when requested by the Circuit Local Preachers' Meeting, involving changes to Standing Order 562 as outlined in the report.

02.1.26 Local Preachers and Safeguarding Declarations (MC/02/18)
The Council received MC/02/18, presented by The Revd Jonathan Kerry on behalf of the Local Preachers' Committee. The Council concurred with the suggested actions, agreeing the date of 31 December 2002 by which final responses must be made under recommendation 3 and indicating its wish to take recommendation 4(b) to the Conference. The Council agreed to seek the advice of the Law and Polity Committee on a suitable amendment to Standing Order 010, taking into account the possibility that a non-signer may become convinced of the appropriateness of signing within a prescribed period of time after ceasing to hold office.

02.1.27 Methodist-Roman Catholic Terms of Reference (MC/02/19)
The Council received MC/02/19, presented by The Revd Peter Sulston, and agreed the Terms of Reference of the British Methodist-Roman Catholic Committee as outlined.

02.1.28 Warden of the Diaconal Order (MC/02/20)
The Council agreed to recommend to the Conference the designation of Deacon Susan M Jackson as Warden of the Methodist Diaconal Order for an initial period not exceeding five years from 1 September 2003.

02.1.29 Methodist Council Representation at the Conference
The Council decided to defer until its April meeting the appointment of its sixth representative to the Wolverhampton Conference.

02.1.30 Conference Authorisations and Appeals Committee (MC/02/21)
The Council appointed the Conference Authorisations Committee for 2002 as follows:

· The Revd Ann Shepherdson (Convenor)

· The Revd Douglas A Brewer

· Deacon Jacqueline Fowler

· Dr Mary Jefferson

· The Revd Dr Philip Luscombe

· Mrs Geraldine Morgan

· The Revd Robert J Powell

The Council appointed the Conference Authorisations Appeal Committee for 2002 as follows:

· The Revd Christina Le Moignan

· Miss Averil George

· Deacon Margaret Matta

· The Revd Michaela Youngson

· The Revd Martin Turner

· Mr Ian Scott

02.1.31 Conference Bulletin Editor
The Council reappointed The Revd Gareth Powell as Conference Bulletin Editor for 2002.

02.1.32 Kingswood School - New Governor
Acting in accordance with Standing Order 211(1), the Methodist Council in the name of the Conference appointed The Revd Audrey Simpson to be a governor of Kingswood School for the period 2001-2004.

02.1.33 Connexional Manse Trustees
The Council noted the appointment of Mr Nigel Birkett as the Chair of the Connexional Manse Trustees. It was requested that a formal report be brought to the April Council indicating the new chair and any other new members, together with reasoned statements.

02.1.34 Appointment of Senior Officers to Methodist-Related Institutions (MC/02/22)
The Council received MC/02/22, presented by The Revd David Deeks, and agreed that the paper be widely circulated to Methodist bodies for their guidance in filling senior appointments.

02.1.35 Methodist Tutors (MC/02/23)
The Council received MC/02/23, presented by The Revd Jonathan Kerry, and agreed that further work be done to produce detailed recommendations and proposals for amendments to Standing Orders which will help to clarify issues concerning the appointment and oversight of Methodist Tutors dealing with training for presbyteral and diaconal ministry.

02.1.36 Ex Officio Membership of the Conference (MC/02/24)
The Secretary presented MC/02/24. The Council agreed to recommend the report to the Conference.

02.1.37 Submission on Charity Law Reform (MC/02/25)
The Council noted the submission on behalf of various denominations including the Methodist Church with regard to modernising the legal and regulatory framework for charities and the voluntary sector. Read this submission
02.1.38 Submission on House of Lords Reform (MC/02/26)
The Council noted the response on behalf of the Methodist Church, prepared by Ms Rachel Lampard, Secretary for Parliamentary and Political Affairs, with regard to the reform of the House of Lords, and wished to commend the work done. Read this paper
02.1.39 The Chaplain led the Council in concluding prayers.



